
Summary Report To SVDC Board By President Joe Piccini, May 3, 2022 
 
Everyone, 
  
  
I wanted to give the board an update as to the sanctions hearing which was held this 
past Friday, April 29th. 
  
Brad, Larry, Phyllis and myself were all in attendance and I ask them to adjust/comment 
on anything that I have typed below. 
  

• 3 motions were addressed 1. The motion by the SVDC asking that funds be 
escrowed to cover the expended legal expenses spent to date to defend 
ourselves and 2. Two motions filed by the plaintiffs asking for sanctions due to 
the SVDC’s lack of responding to their filing of June 2021 and then again for an 
October 2021 filing where they accused the SVDC, of acting in “bad faith” during 
the mediation process.  I would like to comment on both of the plaintiffs motions: 

  

1. The judge was very upset that we have not responded/ignored the June 
2021 filing and threatened to both place in contempt and apply sanctions 
to the SVDC and to the executive committee personally.  His comment 
was “if you have nothing to hide share the information”.  That has always 
been our intention, the delays were due to the fact that we attempted 
mediation which was wrapped up, unsuccessfully, in October and then 
the 2nd motion was filed almost immediately by the plaintiffs. Hearings 
were to be held in December, where cancelled by the plaintiffs’ attorney, 
then were again to be held in March which the judge rescheduled  after 
discovering that the defendants  attorneys were not  properly notified. 
Thus we just met on these issues last Friday. Our only concern, and it 
was not discussed, is how do we provide emails from a long list of 
current and former board members as they maintain their emails on their 
own devices. The approximate cost of the sanctions sought by the 
plaintiffs is in excess of $6,000. Attorney Cascio successfully delayed 
any sanctions being filed as he took full responsibility for the delays in 
our responses and assured the judge that we will comply in a timely 
manner. In subsequent conversations with attorney Cascio he will 
review what materials have been provided and see what is still owed 
and we will do everything we can to comply in a timely manner. 

  

1. The plaintiffs are asking for sanctions of nearly $14,000 stating that we 
the board, basically Brad and I, acted in bad faith as they were under the 



impression that we had the authority to settle the case during mediation. 
This is unsupported by the facts, as I personally stated on several 
occasions with the mediator,  Judge Rullo, present when questioned by 
plaintiffs’ counsel, that under no circumstances do I/we have the 
authority to enter into an agreement. Our only authority is to attempt to 
negotiate a settlement that we then could take back to the board for 
approval and if necessary to the public for comment.  They also argued 
that the entire way that we presented and acted at the public meeting 
was in bad faith. It should be noted that all of the plaintiffs allegations 
are addressed in our written responses to the complaint. 

  
                          Judge Geary informed the courtroom that he will review all of the 
information including prior written responses and issue a ruling on the above 3 motions. 
                         
                          One item that was too be discussed but was not was that of getting 
relief of the previous sanctions…attorney Cascio was to bring this up during the oral 
arguments but as the entire proceeding was going “downhill fast” it was in our best 
interest to listen and ask for forgiveness/leniency on the sanctions of not complying to 
the June 2021 filing. I will ask attorney Cascio to comment if there is still a possibility or 
recovering any of these funds. 
  
  

• As the judge concluded the hearing he stated the following items: 

  

1. It is in both parties best interests to solve this matter themselves. To 
that end we asked Attorney Cascio to reach out once again to 
Cincinnati Insurance, which he did on Friday, to discuss the judges’ 
comments. We are to have a call early this week to get an 
understanding of their willingness to settle the case, basically will 
they increase their monetary contribution to a settlement. 

2. He reiterated that “if you have nothing to hide just give these 
GADFLIES what they want”. Attorney Cascio will review what has 
been provided and what is still outstanding and we will work on 
supplying that information as quickly as possible. 

3. He looked at the plaintiffs and said “You need to recognize that you 
are riding a very expensive train on a track to nowhere”. 

  
My personal comments are that I am extremely concerned if additional sanctions will be 
filed against both the SVDC and any of the executive committee members personally. 
We are simply working on the recommendation/advise of our attorney which our 
insurance carrier is paying to defend us. Secondly I truly believe the judge was angry 



with the SVDC until the hearing continued on and actions by the plaintiff’s attorney and 
Mr. Cascio’s comments taking responsibility for our providing of information, made him 
somewhat more reconciliatory to our plight. 
  
It  is my opinion that it is in the SVDC’s best interests that we as a board both comply 
with any court orders in a timely and concise manner and that we also revisit the 
possibility of a settlement. We are finishing up 3 years of this lawsuit and will be seating 
our 4th board with new officers who will need to once again attempt a settlement, this is 
just not practical nor feasible to maintain. It is also not fair to have voluntary board 
members be threatened with or subject to personal contempt of court proceedings when 
we are all just trying to do what is best for the lake. 
  
As an executive of a successful company I have learned to take the advice of my 
attorneys. In this case our insurance carrier has hired Attorney Cascio to represent both 
them and us in this lawsuit thus we are compelled to follow his legal advice unless we 
want to risk our coverage.  To this point you have only heard one side of this case as 
the SVDC has not undertaken any depositions or began gathering any of the 
information from the plaintiffs, including their emails as they relate to this case. I would 
ask everyone to reserve judgement until all of the facts are presented. 
  
I have stated in the past that this is a voluntary board and that all board members 
sacrifice their personal time  to serve the community. Due to the continual infighting, 
lobbying, rumor mongering and now personal attacks on my credibility and competence, 
I just do not have the energy to continue in this role.  I seriously contemplated resigning 
as board President effective immediately. However I have made the decision to stay on 
in this position until the completion of the Annual meeting and election of new board 
members on May 27th.  After the election I will share any and all information concerning 
this case with the new officers. I am also keeping my name on the May ballot to try and 
keep a voice of reason going forward. 
  
Once again, if Brad, Larry or Phyliss have anything to add please feel free to do so. 
  
Joe 
 

 


